Grace and St. Peter’s Vestry Minutes 
June 16, 2020
Note: This meeting was held via Zoom, because of the restrictions on gatherings in effect because of the Corona Virus.  
Present:  Rev. Bob Bergner, Kelly Mattox (Senior Warden), Susan Stanley (Junior Warden), Linda Simmons (Treasurer), Arnie Pritchard (clerk), Whitney Batson, Jennifer Campbell, Beth Delancy, Mark Mahaffy, Sue O’Connell, Cindy Turner, Robin Zenobi  
Excused Absences: Chris Grant 
Unexcused Absences: Roxanne Burrowes, Will Hart, Nadia Major
Bob offered an opening Prayer, focusing on the needs of our nation and our communities, as well as our parish.  
The draft agenda was approved
The draft minutes of the May 16 meeting were approved with minor corrections. 
Financial 
Linda reported on our financial situation as of May 31.  Five months into our fiscal year, pledges are ahead of budget. Some people have been mailing in checks, while about $2,500 has come via the new PayPal button on the website.  Credit card fees take a small percentage of the PayPal receipts.  Susan Stanley asked if we can we request that people add a small amount to cover these fees, pointing out that many nonprofit organizations request this and that a large percentage of donors is usually willing to do it.  Kelly will see if we can do this on our website.
Linda is working with Kim Clarke to get donations through PayPal into Servant Keeper, the program which we use to track individual pledges.  She expects to send out mid-year statements to pledgers soon after June 30.
Some operating expenses are down because of the limitations on parish activities imposed by the virus.  Overall expenses are slightly lower than budgeted.
The endowment as of May 31 was approximately $578,000; the highest it has been since early January.  Linda has an updated file showing the investments of the diocesan Donations and Bequests fund; anyone who wants to see it should contact her. D&B invests all the assets which it manages as one pot of money, so the portfolios of all participating parishes have the same composition.  We only get reports as of the end of each month; we cannot check in between. 
In answer to a question Linda said that we are in good shape with our funds from the federal Paycheck Protection Program, although we have to keep close track of the requirements because they change frequently. The deadline for spending the money has been extended because the original eight weeks was not realistic.  
There is no formal Treasurer’s report, so no need for the vestry to vote on acceptance.
Parish life/worship

Services 
Zoom has its moments, but we are managing well.  Cindy said that until we can do all that we normally do in church (singing, passing the peace, etc.) she prefers Zoom to a severely limited in-person service. There were several positive comments about the Zoom services.  There was a suggestion that we tell people that they do not have to show themselves on camera if they choose not to.  Bob will mention this when he sends out the announcement for our next service.  
Some people have joined the services on Facebook.  

Support of Demonstration Against Racism
Some parish members participated in the anti-racist demonstration held outside Town Hall on June 7.  We gave out water.  
Bob has reached out to the mayor’s office, the Hamden police department, and the Black Lives Matter people to see if we can be helpful in the current situation.  
Bob asked the vestry for input on how can we be a force for positive transformation.  He has also been thinking about whether and how we can re-start the Lenten program “Seeing Beyond Difference” without meeting in person.  This program had held two out of five scheduled sessions when the virus made us close the building.  
Whitney, who was scheduled to lead a session focused on race, said that she thought we could do it on Zoom.  It would be “cool” if we could get others from outside the parish to join us.
Kelly also thought it could be done on Zoom, although ideally in person would be better.
Sue O’Connell suggested holding the session outside with masks and chairs.  Kelly thought some may not be comfortable with this.  There are several different formats.  Whitney said that she could tweak her plan for her session to accommodate the format. 
Bob suggested forming a subcommittee to figure this out.  Bob, Jennifer, Kelly, and Whitney will make up the subcommittee.   
Kelly wanted to know what we can do internally.  What can we do to help people in pain from the several concurrent crises going on in the country?  Also, what can we do in Hamden, to promote listening and/learning, especially for White people, which is emerging as a major need?
In response Bob mentioned two books, White Fragility by Robin DiAngelo and Waking up White by Debbie Irving.  We might want to focus on one of these books within the parish.   
Cooperation with St. John’s North Haven
A memo by the wardens was distributed to the vestry before this meeting. It summarized the recent contacts with St. John’s, and future plans.  This included the formation of a joint committee of the two parishes to plan re-opening, and a plan to have joint outdoor services for several weeks beginning on June 28.   
Susan Stanley asked for people’s thoughts about the memo, particularly if came across like a bombshell.  Some members said that it had. 
Susan summarized the last two years of our relationships with St. John’s.  She believes that their leadership has recently become open to more cooperation with us.  She referred to a memo sent to parishes in March from the Reverend Lee Ann Tolzmann, diocesan canon for mission development, about re-imagining the church.  Kelly believes that the memo may have inspired St. John’s to think more about the need to adapt to the future.   
Kelly will send the memo to Arnie, who will distribute it to the vestry. 
Beth said that she has been skeptical of the idea of a merger, but thinks the suggestions in the memo are good.  
Sue O’Connell said that since the end of the Task Force two years ago we have not focused on many options.  She asked whether the current suggestions were temporary.
Kelly pointed out that we have explored several ideas which at least so far have not worked out.  These include among others the idea of collaborating with Columbus House on turning part of our building into housing, and office rentals downstairs.  The focus now is on collaboration with St, John’s, but that does not preclude other possibilities. We intend to take this gradually and thoughtfully.  
On the planned joint services this summer:
· The first service will be on June 28 at St. John’s.  
· There was a meeting last week on practical arrangements. 
· Both parishes want music, which is a problem as singing can spread the virus.  
· The services will be on Zoom and livestreamed on Facebook. 
· We have applied to the town for permission to use Town Center Park.  If approved, we will plan to hold three Sunday services there and three at St. John’s.         
We have had little success with outreach to congregations other than St. John’s, but maybe should revisit other options. 
Whitney said that any cooperation with other congregations needs to be an active two-way street.  Kelly mentioned in response that St. John’s is urging their members to participate in our Faith Study Group and in Dinner for a Dollar.  We are trying to find ways to get the members of the two congregations to interact.  
There was some discussion of other potential partners, including Mount Carmel Congregational, the Lutheran Church on Sherman Avenue, and Hamden Plains Methodist. 
Susan Stanley said that we are a “powerful church” with a lot to offer, and should not sell ourselves short.  She asked if we should we have a larger group than the wardens working on this.   
Kelly emphasized that we will not be able to simply go back to church as it was, because we do not have the money.  The Zoom experience may help us figure this out.  Whitney said that we are doing ok with Zoom, but that may be partly because we know it is temporary.  
The future of the rectory is uncertain, which also affects the financial situation. 
Cindy asked Bob for his thoughts on the complex of issues we have been discussing.  He made several points in response: 
· The answers have to come primarily from the laity. 
· We should continue the exploration with St. John’s.
· It may be worth checking in with the Lutheran parish. (Sue O’Connell agreed to follow up on this). 
· Bob will contact the pastor at Hamden Plains and the recently retired pastor at Mt. Carmel Congregational to initially gauge interest.
· Our role in Hamden demonstrates the importance of our presence in the middle of Hamden. We have positive relationships with many individuals and groups in town which are very important to our ministry. 
Sue O’Connell will communicate with the wardens about joining in their outreach.   
The wardens will soon tell the parish about summer worship plans, making clear that these are limited steps in cooperation. Bob will make a similar announcement at the June 21 Zoom service.  
The wardens will also make clear that the joint committee with St. John’s is strictly about re-opening; it is not a merger committee. 
Other 
Beth said that she has a real estate client who has asked about possibly storing some furniture downstairs in our building at a cost which would be lower than commercial storage, perhaps $25/month for 6-8 months.  After some discussion the consensus was that this would be too much of a hassle for minimal benefit for both the individual involved and the parish.  
This discussion did bring up the issue of using the dehumidifier to combat mold, which is a problem downstairs.   
There was a question whether anyone else is using the building.  Dinner for a Dollar is still using it for food preparation, and Linda and Kelly for signing checks. 
The vestry adjourned, and Bob offered a concluding prayer   
Next vestry meeting July 21, 7 P.M. 
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